
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, AUGUST 14, 2023
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Becky Pine; Matt Pisani (virtually present)
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Town Clerk; Tom Orcutt, Water Superintendent; Dr. Laura Chesson, GDRHS Superintendent; Patricia Dufresne, Assistant Finance Director; Deputy Fire Chief Art Cheeks; Board of Health Members Michelle Collette and Evan Thackaberry; Finance Committee Members David Manugian, Michael Sulprizio and Bud Robertson (present in Meeting Room, Mary Linskey, Gary Green and Colby Doody (virtually present):  Phil Francisco, Sustainability Commission Chair; Takashi Tada, Land Use Director/Town Planner
Mr. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and reviewed the agenda.
ANNOUNCEMENT
Mr. Haddad announced and wanted to inform the Select Board that the Board of Health was in attendance, had a quorum, and was already in session. He announced that the Finance Committee had three in-person and three virtual attendees. The Committee would be in session with one more in-person attendee and must be called to order. 
Mr. Haddad asked Land Use Director/Town Planner Takashi Tada to attend the meeting to update the Board on the Planning Board’s progress with their Comprehensive Master Plan. Mr. Tada reported that the Planning Board was updating their plan with consultants.  Their first public engagement is scheduled at The Center on Tuesday, September 26th. The consultants will meet with the Planning Board on Thursday, August 24th, during a regularly scheduled meeting. 
Mr. Cunningham announced that the Annual Groton Fireworks will be held at Town Field on Monday, August 21st, 2023 starting at 6:00 PM. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

The Sustainability Commission will hold its monthly Seminar Series on Wednesdays starting in September. The first Seminar will be held on September 6th with the Groton Electric Light Department. The second session on October 4th will feature guest speakers discussing PFAS, and the third session on November 1st will focus on household solar.
TOWN MANAGERS REPORT
1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Devon Gaughan as a Communications Officer.
Ms. Manugian made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Devon Gaughan as a Communications Officer. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
2. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Faith Silva, Douglas Caroom, Adam Paveglio, and Bowen Clarke as Lifeguards at the Groton Country Club.
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Faith Silva, Douglas Caroom, Adam Paveglio, and Bowen Clarke as Lifeguards at the Groton Country Club. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
3. Fiscal Year 2023 Fourth Quarter Financial Update
Mr. Bud Robertson, Finance Committee Chair, and Ms. Patricia Dufresne, Assistant Finance Director, attended the meeting. Mr. Haddad said that he couldn’t be happier with the outcome of the FY2023 Fourth Quarter Financial update. He noted that the Town of Groton had an excellent year in terms of revenue and spent less on expenses. Mr. Haddad stated that the Department Heads continue to run their budgets cost-efficiently and was very pleased. He thanked Ms. Dufresne for her outstanding report and efforts.
4. Review the First Draft of the 2023 Fall Town Meeting Warrant

Mr. Haddad said there were twenty Articles on the Fall Town Meeting Warrant. He explained that one matter that required a discussion/decision by the Select Board was the need for a Special Election to consider a Debt Exclusion of Proposition 2 ½ to pay the Debt Service on the PFAS Solution for the Groton Dunstable Regional High School. He stated that the Fall Town Meeting would be held on October 28th and proposed a Special Election on November 7th.  Ms. Dunbar, the Town Clerk, provided a Memorandum to assist the Board’s discussion. It outlined the cost of the Special Election, a proposal for early voting, mail-in voting, and hours the Polls would be open (reference memorandum dated August 10, 2023 attached to these minutes).

Mr. Haddad explained that if the Board determined a Special Town Meeting should be held to deal only with the PFAS issue at the High School prior to the 2023 Fall Town Meeting, he proposed the following:
· Call for the Town Meeting to be held on Saturday, September 16th, and the Warrant would get posted on September 1st
· Open and Close the Warrant on August 14th
· Call for the Special Election at the August 14th Meeting- the earliest the Election could be held is September 19th.

Mr. Francisco believed that the town would need more time to educate the public about PFAS, so he suggested November 7th for a Special Election.
After reviewing and discussing options for a special election, polling hours, and early in-person voting, the Board voted on the following:
Ms. Pine made a motion to call for a Special Election on November 7th to consider a Debt Exclusion of Proposition 2 ½ on Tuesday, November 7th. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye.

Mr. Haddad asked the Board for a motion to set polling hours from 11:00 AM to 7:00 PM.
Ms. Pine moved to set polling hours from 11:00 AM to 7:00 PM. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll call: Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye.
Mr. Haddad asked the Board to authorize Early In-Person Voting at the hours designated by the Town Clerk per the Board of Registrars' recommendation.
Ms. Manugian motioned to authorize Early In-Person Voting at the hours designated by the Town Clerk per the Board of Registrars' recommendation. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye.
2023 Fall Town Meeting Warrant: 

The Board reviewed each article of the draft of the Warrants and made the following comments:
Article 1 through Article 7 will be a consent agenda.
Article 9: Water Supply System at 500 Main Street Grant and Taylor Street: The Water Department will be applying for a Mass Works Grant in conjunction with the developer of 500 Main Street.
Article 10: Design Services for PFAS Treatment at Whitney Pond Treatment Facility: Ms. Pine said to please note that they would start spending money on a PFAS Treatment Plant, and the cost would be added to the Groton water ratepayers.
Article 11: Adopt M.G.L., c.53, §9A- Nomination Papers for Cities and Towns: Ms. Dunbar would like to Adopt 53, §9A to be consistent with current Town practice. 
Article 13 and Article 14 were pertaining to the sale or lease of Parcels 249-51 Hoyts Warf Road and 249-57 Cow Pond Brook Road: Mr. Haddad said this would support the Heritage Landing, 40 B Proposal which would provide land for nitrogen loading. Ms. Pine said these parcels had many complications, and Mr. Cunningham stated they were undevelopable. Mr. Haddad said that those articles were a placeholder at this time.
Article 17 through Article 20 (various road acceptances) were placeholders at this time.
  
5. 
 Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through Labor Day

 Monday, August 21, 2023

 No Meeting

 Monday, August 28, 2023

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, September 4, 2023

 No Meeting (Labor Day Holiday)

 Monday, September 11, 2023,

 Public Hearing on Fall Town Meeting Warrant Articles
ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Consider Approving a One Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott on Tuesday, August 29, 2023 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for the Board Orientation Workshop.
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve a one-day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott on Tuesday, August 29, 2023 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
2. Consider Approving a One Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott on Friday, September 8, 2023 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for Open Mic Night.

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve a one-day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott on Friday, September 8, 2023 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
3. Review and Approve New Charge of the Sustainability Commission
At the Spring Town Meeting in May, one of the approved warrant articles pertaining to the Sustainability Commission was an Article to allow for the Charge and the size of the Commission to be changed in consultation with and at the direction of the Select Board. The Sustainability Commission had been discussing prospective changes, including a fairly substantial rewrite of the Charge to emphasize climate change and resilience to reflect the mission better. The proposed new Charge of the Commission was provided to the Board (attached to these minutes), and they thought it was an improvement. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board consider adopting the new Charge. 

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the new Charge for the Sustainability Commission as presented. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.

4. Discuss and Consider Adopting a New Meeting Code of Conduct Policy


Ms. Dunbar, the Town Clerk, drafted a New Meeting Code of Conduct Policy for the Board to consider adopting. Ms. Dunbar said she used the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (MIIA) Guidelines, and Mr. Haddad provided the proposed Policy in the packet (reference Policy dated August 14, 2023 attached to the minutes). Ms. Pine noted that during the Public Comment Period, it was important to keep track of time, advise speakers to provide their name and address before speaking, and refrain from responding to Public Comments.  Mr. Haddad said Ms. Dunbar did an amazing job drafting the New Meeting Code of Conduct Policy and asked the Board to adopt the policy.

Ms. Pine motioned to rescind the previous Code of Conduct Policy and approve the current Policy. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
5. Consider Approving an Intermunicipal Agreement with the Town of Dunstable and Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee for Shared Legal Services

Mr. Haddad provided a copy of the proposed Intermunicipal Agreement (IMA) for the shared legal services to address paying for the PFAS issue between the Towns of Groton, Dunstable, and the Regional School District. The IMA must be approved by the Groton Select Board, the Dunstable Board of Selectmen, and the Groton Dunstable School Committee. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board approve the IMA.
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve an Intermunicipal Agreement with the Town of Dunstable and Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee for shared legal services. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
6. Consider Approving the Fiscal Year 2024 Goals of the Select Board
Mr. Haddad’s report enclosed the final Fiscal Year 2024 Goals of the Select Board, which were discussed at the July 31st meeting. He respectfully requested that the Board consider adopting the Goals, as he believed he had captured their edits.  
Ms. Pine moved to adopt the Fiscal Year 2024 Goals and Objectives. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.
The motion was amended to assign Mr. Reilly and Ms. Pine as Select Board Members for Goal #7. Ms. Pine proposed adding a third objective to Goal #2, Climate Change, which is to work with the Sustainability Commission to reduce the town's carbon footprint.
Roll call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.

7. Consider Setting the Fiscal Year 2024 Stormwater Fee

The 2023 Spring Town Meeting approved a budget for the Stormwater Utility for Fiscal Year 2024. Mr. Haddad said the Budget was level-funded. He noted that the Board set the fee at $60 last year based on a parcel count of 4,004.  He recommended maintaining the rate of a $60 fee for Fiscal Year 2024. 

Ms. Manugian made a motion to set the Fiscal Year 2024 Stormwater Fee at $60. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
8. Consider Approving a Licensing Agreement for Florence Roche Construction Workers to Park at First Baptist Church During the Project
Due to the limited parking at the Florence Roche/Middle School Site and the number of subcontractors currently and anticipated to be working on the new Florence Roche Elementary School Construction Project, additional parking is necessary. Mr. Haddad said that Gilbane Building Company reached out to the First Baptist Church of Groton at 365 Main Street and asked if they would allow the Project to use their parking lot. The Church fully supported their request. Due to liability and other related issues, the Special Project Counsel had recommended that the Town enter into a License Agreement for Parking with the Church.  Based on a study conducted by Gilbane on what it would cost if that were a public lot, they are proposing a $15,000 license Fee to be paid to the Church. This fee would come out of the FloRo Construction Project budget. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board vote to approve the License and authorize the Town Manager to sign it on behalf of the Town.
Ms. Manugian made a motion to approve the License and authorize the Town Manager to sign it on behalf of the Town. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
9. The Board Consider Authorizing the Chair and the Town Manager to Sign the Expense and Payroll Warrants Over the Next 30 Days.

Ms. Pine made a motion to authorize the Chair and Town Manager to sign the expense and payroll warrants over the next 30 days until September 14, 2023. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Reilly-aye, Cunningham-aye, Pisani- aye, Manugian – aye, Pine-aye.

Consider Amending or Rescinding the Vote Taken at the July 31, 2023 Select Board Meeting on PFAS Solution for the Groton Dunstable Regional High School
Mr. Haddad said that a member of the Select Board requested adding this discussion to the agenda to see if the Board would consider amending or rescinding the vote taken on July 31, 2023 on the PFAS solution for the Groton Dunstable Regional High School. Mr. Cunningham said he wanted to discuss the decision more thoroughly due to some feedback from the Town of Dunstable. 
An Intermunicipal Agreement (IMA) with the Town of Dunstable would have to be signed for the legal services between the Towns of Groton, Dunstable, and the Regional School District.  Mr. Haddad spoke with Dunstable Administrator Jason Silva, and there was concern about whether the Dunstable Board of Selectmen would sign the IMA because the Groton Solution would cost Dunstable more than the Regional Solution. Mr. Haddad said he received a Memorandum from the Dunstable Water Commission Chair, stating that he was unhappy with the decision of the vote taken on July 31, 2023, the Groton Solution, and that he would oppose any solution that costs Dunstable more money. Mr. Haddad said that these points had led him to a conversation with Mr. Cunningham about adding this to the agenda for reconsideration. He reiterated that during the previous Select Board meeting, the Groton Water Commission stated they would participate in the debt service to cover approximately $1 Million worth of debt service to the project's cost. At Ms. Pine's request, Mr. Haddad, Mr. Orcutt (Water Superintendent), and Dr. Laura Chesson (GDRSD Superintendent) collaborated on a Memorandum to address questions and concerns regarding the PFAS Solution at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School (reference memorandum dated August 9, 2023).
The cost of the two solutions for Dunstable is as follows: Regional Option- $1,951,021 or $65,034 annually; Groton Option- $2,944,211, or $98,140 annually. Mr. Haddad explained that there was a difference of $33,106 annually or $993,190 over thirty years. He said one potential way for Dunstable to avoid paying more money for the Groton Solution would be to use the $1 million commitment from the Groton Water Commission to cover the additional cost to Dunstable for the Groton Option. This way, Dunstable would pay the same amount as the Regional Option, which is $65,034. The estimated cost of the Groton Option for Groton taxpayers would remain at $9,856,982. This would increase the tax rate by $0.13, costing the average taxpayer $82.42 annually or $2,472.60 over 30 years. Mr. Haddad said that he would like to work in partnership with the Town of Dunstable. 
Questions/Comments from the Select Board
Mr. Cunningham said the Regional Option could take longer because of a drone survey that would need to be completed, and that could take a couple of months, according to Environmental Partners. Mr. Haddad said that the Groton Design concern is that Groton would have to give up an interbasin transfer for Lost Lake, and he was concerned about how long the state would take to complete that. 
Ms. Manugian asked if anyone on the Board had the appetite to reconsider. Mr. Haddad said if the Board doesn’t reconsider, they would need to discuss the full implications for the Town of Dunstable. Ms. Pine agreed and suggested discussing the new information from Dunstable. Ms. Manugian and Mr. Pisani agreed that there wasn’t much new information to consider. 
Ms. Manugian expressed concern that the project had shifted from a district issue to a Groton project. She was uncomfortable connecting with Pepperell because she believed it was a district solution. She said there was a benefit to Dunstable to go with the Groton Solution. 
Mr. Reilly said he based his decision on looking out for the kids of Dunstable and Groton at the GDRSD High School.
Ms. Pine wanted to discuss why Dunstable should be a concern. Groton has successfully partnered with Dunstable in the School District for nearly 50 years. There are currently two options to address the PFAS issue affecting the High School and surrounding Dunstable properties. Ms. Pine explained that while the Groton Option had some advantages, such as potential fire protection benefits along Chicopee Row, the Regional Solution cost $4.3 million less. To make Dunstable whole, one solution would be to allocate the $1M from the Groton Water Commissioners to Dunstable, as explained by Mr. Haddad. Groton residents would pay the extra $4.3 million. She said residents must vote to see if the side benefits would be worth the cost.
Mr. Pisani said they would have to replace some cisterns in the upcoming years, so there are some tangible additional costs Groton residents would have to pay eventually. 
Public Comments

Mr. Robertson would support allocating $1M to Dunstable from the Groton Water Department [to keep them financially whole], and he stated that the Groton Solution would only increase the average tax bill by approximately $25 per year. 

Ms. Collette, the Groton Board of Health Chair, stated that Groton is fortunate to have wells protected by Conservation Land and has local control over the land use with minimal levels of PFAS. She believes the Groton Solution makes the most sense from a drinking water standpoint.
Mr. Cunningham asked if there was an appetite to rescind the motion, authorizing the Town Manager to move forward with the Groton Solution. He stated that regardless of the outcome, Mr. Haddad would meet with the Town of Dunstable on Tuesday, August 15th, and the Groton Water Department would commit a $1M contribution to the Town of Dunstable to offset the costs. Ms. Pine suggested the Board vote that evening to agree to the $1M contribution to debt service from the Groton Water Department to offset the Dunstable costs. 
There was no vote to rescind or amend from the Select Board meeting on July 31st after they deliberated.
Ms. Pine made a motion to agree to the $1M contribution from the Groton Water Department to offset the Town of Dunstable costs. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. 

Roll call: Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani- aye; Manugian – aye; Pine-aye.
OTHER BUSINESS 
ON-GOING ISSUES
C. Green Communities Application and Implementation- Mr. Haddad stated they completed all the plans and were in the process of submitting the final report. He said there would be a meeting with Rise Engineering on August 24th at 10:00 AM.
D. Florence Roche Elementary School Construction Project- The Anticipated move-in date is in July, 2024
E. Town Manager’s Tri-Comm Working Group- Mr. Haddad said the Tri-Comm Working Group met earlier that afternoon and reviewed information on anticipated spending by the Town and School District in FY 2025. They will use assumptions to drive the budget and meet again on August 28th.  Dunstable Town Administrator Jason Silva also attended, and Tri Comm was working well to share information. 
Approval of Minutes from July 31, 2023
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting from July 31, 2023 as amended. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Pine-aye.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:23 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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